Southwest Colorado Council of Governments

April 8, 2011, 1:30 – 3:30 p.m.

Anasazi Room, La Plata County Courthouse, Durango

Members Present:





Bryce Capron, Town of Dove Creek

Jay Harrington, City of Cortez

Ron LeBlanc, City of Durango

Bob Ledger, Town of Bayfield

David Mitchem, Town of Pagosa Springs

Shawn Nau, La Plata County

Greg Schulte, Archuleta County

Jen Stark, Town of Rico (phone)

Jason Wells, Town of Silverton

Ernie Williams, Dolores County

Tom Yennerell, Town of Mancos

Guests:   
Ken Charles, Dept. of Local Affairs

Donna Graves, Information Services

Troy Ralstin, Ute Mountain Ute Tribe

Aileen Tracy, 4CORE

John Whitney, Senator Bennet’s Office

Roger Zalneraitis, La Plata ED Alliance

Pat Swonger, Operation Link-Up

Pete McKay, San Juan County
Staff/Consultants:
Conor Wakeman

Ed Morlan
Paul Recanzone, OHIvey (phone)

I. Call to order and Introductions
The meeting was called to order at 1:35 p.m. by Tom Yennerell, Vice-Chair.  Self-introductions were made.

II. Additions or Changes to the Agenda

Ernie Williams requested time to express concerns Dolores County has about the telecommunications project.  Ron LeBlanc welcomed Bob Ledger to the meeting.  Bob is serving as the interim town manager for Bayfield.  Aileen Tracy, the Executive Director of 4CORE, announced her last day will be June 30th.  The organization will appoint an interim Executive Director and implement a transition plan to ensure all services continue.  Aileen said 4CORE would like to know whether the SWCCOG would like 4CORE to become an ex-officio member of the SWCCOG in light of its leadership role in the Sustainability Council.  4CORE will make a presentation to the SWCCOG Board concerning plans for the Sustainability Council at the June meeting.  There was no Board discussion of bringing on 4CORE as an ex-officio member.

III. Approval of Minutes from March 4, 2011*

The minutes were distributed prior to the meeting. Ron LeBlanc made a motion to approve the minutes as presented. David Mitchem seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
IV. Establishment of Corporation

A. Update of Official Member Representatives
The SWCCOG has received certificates of participation from every member jurisdiction.  Dolores County signed its certificate April 4th and put it in the mail.

V. Officer and Committee Reports

A. Treasurer Report

i. Review and Approval of Financial Reports for February*

Bryce Capron reported on the March financial statements. He referred the group to the Balance Sheet and Profit-Loss for March 31, 2011.  
· The profit and loss shows a negative net income of $15,310.60 for March.

· The SWCCOG spent $1,012.92 on the meeting expenses, including more than $800 on phone and video conferences for Board and Telecommunications Committee meetings.  Other expenses include $760.50 on legal fees, $678.58 to print the annual report, and $12,275.40 on consulting from Region 9, Information Services and Mid-State.
· The SWCCOG spent $11,865.04 on the telecom project in March, 92% of which was spent on consulting and attorney fees.

For the Board’s information, DOLA has approved an extension for technical assistance funding through the end of August.
The SWCCOG balance sheet was passed out at the meeting.  There is $68,748.28 in the SWCCOG checking account.  The accounts receivable are $8,683.44 and include match dollars, but do not include the 3rd quarter DOLA reimbursements. The DOLA reimbursements will be submitted in April. SWCCOG assets total $77,431.72.

A budget-to-actual for March 31, 2011 was presented to the group.  The budget-to-actual is divided in the general SWCCOG account and the telecommunications account.  The SWCCOG general account is over-budget in matching funds and consulting, but under-budget overall.  The SWCCOG telecommunications account is over-budget in meeting expenses, but under-budget overall.  Ernie Williams said it is hard to interpret the budget-to-actual to see what the SWCCOG has actually spent.  Greg Schulte said difficulty arises because accounts under-budget are shown as negative.  Ernie Williams made a motion to approve the March financials as presented, with direction for staff to review the presentation of the budget-to-actual sheet.  Ron LeBlanc seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
ii. Revised budget*

Bryce Capron presented the revised 2011 budget.  The budget has been revised to include expenses for an AmeriCorps member and adjusted to reflect actual expenses.  In expenses, the attorney fees line item was reduced from $12,400 to $4,483, a reduction of $7,917.  Those funds were moved to the CARO membership dues ($387), AmeriCorps member ($6,800), Audit (additional $500), and Liability Insurance (additional $230) line items.  The CDOT revenue line item ($15,000) reflects estimated revenue from the forthcoming application to CDOT for Local Coordinating Council funding.  These revenue funds are budgeted for expense in a CDOT line item.  Staff proposed using $3,000 of the AmeriCorps salary as 20% in-kind match for the project.  Conor said this funding application is separate from the mobility manager proposed at the last meeting, and will come from a CDOT funding source to provide transit coordination technical assistance.  This is the same funding source already being used to administer the Local Coordinating Council, and should not reduce funding for other local and regional transit agencies.  Conor said staff is requesting the SWCCOG Board approve funding for one position, the AmeriCorps member, who will assist with the Local Coordinating Council.  Staff is collecting more information about the mobility manager position.  Shawn Nau made a motion to approve the revised 2011 budget as presented.  David Mitchem seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
iii. Audit Update

Bryce Capron gave a brief update concerning the audit.  The SWCCOG 2010 audit was awarded to Todd Beckstead, CPA.  He will be conducting the audit field work in May.

B. Telecommunication Committee Report
i. Telecommunications Committee Report: Jason Wells

Ernie Williams was given the floor to express Dolores County’s concerns about the telecommunications project.  Ernie said he would like more information about the following items before he could ask the County to contribute funding to the project:

· Estimated costs for the project, regionally and locally, and proposed project specifics;

· Private providers stating they could do more with the funding than the SWCCOG;

· A financial plan for how the SWCCOG will own and operate the regional network;

· An implementation plan for operating the network;

· Ownership of the equipment purchased with the project funds;

· Policy for paying deficits in the regional operation of the network;

· Legal responsibility if the network is sued; and,

· How the project will move forward if there is no or limited possibilities of collaborating with EAGLE-Net.

Tom Yennerell said the Town of Mancos has similar concerns as Dolores County, and hopes to get answers from the Request for Proposals.  Ed Morlan said staff will do their best address these concerns as quickly as they can.  He said the match funds requested last year for the project are being used for due diligence and to determine project feasibility, and to answer these business and policy questions.  Jay Harrington said the MOU calls for communities to contribute due diligence match and not the whole budgeted match amount upfront.  The RFP will solicit bids for many pieces of the network, and the SWCCOG will counteroffer with plans to put in privately owned fiber in some places. Bryce Capron requested the project managers keep the Board informed of the project schedule and planning.

Jay said there are multiple layers to the project.  The most uncertainty surrounds the regional network because multiple service providers will operate the network, and because of uncertainty concerning EAGLE-Net.  Cortez is set up to be a hub for the SWCCOG and EAGLE-Net projects, but the city doesn’t understand how they will play that role.  The community networks will be different and depend on the community’s goals, feasibility, and budget.  Communities without inter-community infrastructure can wait for more information, but Cortez and Durango in particular are further along and already invested in the project.

Ernie said the grant was awarded because the project is regional, but the money could be spent without much investment in the rural communities.  The communities could also each spend their portion and still not hook together.  He said the policy objective to provide communities with high-speed fiber optic connectivity, in concert with the prioritization guidelines, could limit the investment in rural communities because they will generate less revenue.  Jay said the larger communities cannot spend more grant funding than has been allocated to them.  If a community drops out, the SWCCOG will have to decide how to divide those funds.  The SWCCOG needs to set aside funding to support the regional project.  Ernie said the regional infrastructure should strive to provide savings for the communities.  Ed said the project could succeed within a community by networking institutions within a single town.  Jason Wells said Silverton anticipates completing their intra-community project in complete isolation from the rest of the region, while still realizing tremendous benefit from aggregating demand.  Pat Swonger said the larger issue is to catch up with the rest of the state.  The communities in Southwest Colorado have to invest in last mile infrastructure and wait for middle mile solutions to catch up.

Ron LeBlanc said staff should write down basic concerns, and any solutions, to have available for everyone.  As the answers change, the document can be updated so that everyone has the same information for making decisions.  The SWCCOG doesn’t want to force communities to participate nor hold any communities back.  The SWCCOG does have a three-year window to spend the funding, and the SWCCOG may find answers when Cortez starts firing up their system.  The cost/benefit analysis will be difficult to assess without the regional hubs in place because without the hubs there is no regional benefit to the rural communities. Ed said he would take on the effort to put answers to these concerns in writing.  

Jay said the SWCCOG was formed to take advantage of this grant opportunity.  Ken Charles said the regional nature of the project spurred its success in DOLA’s selection process.  The application was put together really quickly, and the region didn’t even have one year to plan the project.  The smaller communities were given estimates concerning product and costs, and, from DOLA’s perspective, the success of projects in rural areas is not in question, and DOLA expects the project to succeed in rural areas.  Ken recommended forming a Small Member Community Committee to meet occasionally to discuss these issues because, as the project is implemented, what occurs in the small communities may change the nature of the investment.  Jay said the local networks will have different management models, especially among the smaller communities.  Ron said the dark fiber model may be problematic.  If FastTrack isn’t on board with the project, the Durango 9-R School District may not be able to work with EAGLE-Net.  The city is trying to get a meeting with FastTrack to discuss their agreement, which is being interpreted differently by FastTrack and participating entities.  Shawn Nau said he brought this question up months ago but waited for the new FastTrack CEO to come on board to pursue further.  He said he thinks this disagreement will be resolved.

Jason Wells gave the Telecommunications Committee report.  He reported that he is the Chair of the Committee, Ernie Williams is the Vice-Chair, and Eric Pierson is the Technical Advisor.  The Board was asked to consider five action items.
ii. Action Items*

1. Request for Proposals edits and exhibits

The Committee advised minor revisions to the Request for Proposals and accompanying exhibits, which have been completed.  Ed gave an overview of the RFP, which was crafted intentionally vague to spur vendor creativity.  The RFP asks vendors to provide an initial response to which communities can counteroffer.  Pre-bid meetings are scheduled for April 20 and 22, and May 3 and 5, in Cortez and Durango.  The RFP has been posted to the Rocky Mountain BidNet by the City of Cortez, and addenda to the RFP will be released weekly, if necessary, in response to vendor questions.  Ernie Williams made a motion to approve the RFP and exhibits as presented.  David Mitchem seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
2. RFP release and bid opening dates

The RFP release date is planned for Monday, April 11th.  The close date for bids and responses is planned for Friday, May 20th.  The Board directed staff to use these dates for the RFP, but members did not think this required a motion.
3. SCAN project prioritization criteria

The prioritization criteria will provide a guide for determining how components of the project will be selected for funding.  Ed said these criteria were anticipated for use when responding to bids from the RFP.  Jason requested discussion of the choice between intra- and inter-community components.  The choice to prioritize one of those two components will vary from community to community.  Holistically the project should be prioritizing intra-community components, but that may not always be the case.  Ernie suggested the Board table decision on the criteria until after the RFP responses have come back.  Ed said these criteria are being provided to show the Board what decisions they need to make down the road.  Paul Recanzone said there wouldn’t be any problems postponing the decision because if the SWCCOG needs to make an award before the RFP responses are received, the Board will be in a position to do so.  Ron LeBlanc made a motion to postpone approval of the prioritization criteria until the May Board meeting.  Shawn Nau seconded the motion.  Ed said these criteria are meant to be used by the SWCCOG selection committee, as well as the individual communities, and the criteria won’t be used until after the RFP responses are in.  Ron amended his motion, postponing approval until the June meeting.
Ernie said is still worried about how the rural communities will be affected by these criteria.  Greg Schulte said the original budget from the Manweiler Report was proportionally budgeted for each community based on the actual DOLA grant amount.  If the RFP bids do not match up with the amount allocated to the community, the SWCCOG won’t be choosing communities to fund and the funding for each community will stay the same.  The value of the criteria is that if a community decides to drop out, the criteria would be used for to distribute those funds among remaining communities and projects.  Ed said the bids will more than likely not match the DOLA budgets, and each community will have to decide what they will do with their funding.  Tom said, after the RFP bids come back, smaller communities will have to decide if they want to go through with a project.  Ed said Mancos is a good example because it would be relatively simple to connect institutions in town with fiber.  If vendors don’t propose to construct that fiber in Mancos, and the town could offer that solution to vendor.  Bryce added that the importance of the MOUs is that they show those institutions will be at the table for prioritization.  Shawn said it would be a miracle if a community gets beyond criteria #1 and #2 before they run out of funding.  Ron amended his motion to approve criteria #1 and #2, as presented, and return to these criteria at the June meeting to establish further guidelines, if needed.  Ernie Williams seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
4. SCAN policy objectives

Jason said the policy objectives were vetted by the Committee and recommended for approval to the Board.  Ernie said these are good objectives.  Bryce Capron made a motion to approve the policy objectives as presented.  Ernie seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
5. SCAN agreement for use of institutional assets
Jason said this policy matter was discussed during the March 23rd Committee meeting.  The question is how the SWCCOG should structure its relationship with purchasing consortium members who also intend to respond to the RFP because of the potential conflict of interest in the award process.  These institutions, such as Fort Lewis College, possess infrastructure or services which they plan to offer to RFP participants in a relationship similar to that of vendor-customer.  The SWCCOG needed to decide whether such institutions will be asked to sign an MOU to participate in the RFP, or if they will be excluded.  The three basic options before the SWCCOG were presented as:

1) Institutions are not allowed to respond to the RFP but can sign the MOU;

2) Institutions are not allowed to sign the MOU but can respond to the RFP; or,

3) Institutions are allowed to sign the MOU and respond to the RFP.

Fort Lewis College has purchased bandwidth from a consortium in Denver and would like the SWCCOG to participate in those services.  Fort Lewis College also participates in Committee meetings.  The school district in Ignacio is another example.  Paul is helping Ignacio to complete a loop to include the library in the school district network.  Jen Stark said as long as the entity is not a voting member in the award process, the SWCCOG’s meetings are public and they can attend.  If they bid and then try to influence the award process, that constitutes a conflict of interest.  David Mitchem made a motion to adopt Option #3, that institutions are allowed to sign the MOU and respond to the RFP, with the stipulation that they are excluded from the RFP selection process.  Ron LeBlanc seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

The SWCCOG received a letter from the Town of Rico outlining their concerns about the MOU and lack of cost information provided to communities to date.  Ed said he has not responded and the SWCCOG may not have the information Rico requests by the date in the letter, May 18th.  Jen Stark said the SWCCOG should put together a list of FAQs and distribute that to the communities.  Written information would be good for communities still trying to collect information about the project and that aren’t sure whether they can participate in the project.  Jen added that she thought having the Small Member Community Committee would be a very good idea.  Jason Wells made a motion to create a Small Member Community Committee.  Jen said the Committee should have the ability to articulate general concerns and expedite the education and outreach processes for the project.  Bryce Capron seconded.  Jason said the Board should define the membership of the Committee.  Jay said the Board should let everyone participate who wants to participate.  The motion passed unanimously.
Jason also gave brief updates concerning several other matters: the status of MOUs for the RFP, EAGLE-Net, and the MNT project.  Staff continues to present the RFP and MOU to different local and regional organizations, although for-profit medical institutions have not been approached.  The MNT project is now the Colorado State Network.  The CSN recently awarded a 5-year, statewide service contract to Qwest/CenturyLink, which limits the ability of the SCAN project to partner with local state agency offices.  Ed said the big concern for the CSN and EAGLE-Net is that they will take generic approaches, and the SWCCOG wants local options.  Jay said if CenturyLink evolves their thinking that may allow for some movement.

Ed and Paul participated in a phone conference with EAGLE-Net March 31st.  Paul said they had a pleasant conversation, although the EAGLE-Net CIO, Denise Atkinson-Shorey, is frustrated with Ed.  The Joint House and Senate Education Committee in the Colorado General Assembly called a hearing March 9th to hear from EAGLE-Net about how the project will allow schools to implement online assessments.  Ed sent questions concerning the location of community aggregation points to the Committee, and EAGLE-Net did not appreciate that.  EAGLE-Net is providing very little information about the project as they complete their federal and environmental assessments and put pieces of the project out to bid.  Paul said staff and consultants have done as much as they can to learn what EAGLE-Net plans to do.  As the EAGLE-Net project becomes clearer, staff and consultants are committed to coordinate with EAGLE-Net and help them shape their project to meet the region’s needs.  EAGLE-Net cannot commit to putting our region’s needs first because they are bound by their grant to provide services to the school districts.  Jay said Cortez has concerns about EAGLE-Net, particularly their plan to provide e-rate services over their network.  He said the city implemented a pilot project with PacketRail in which they turned up the services to the school district, but the infrastructure couldn’t support the speeds.  They have had very large software costs on filtering systems, which could be another unintended consequence of EAGLE-Net when they turn up the connectivity for school districts.  EAGLE-Net and SWCCOG staff and consultants will continue to communicate regularly. 
C.  Other Committees

i. Legislative Committee report: Shawn Nau

Shawn Nau said La Plata County drafted and sent the letter to state elected officials concerning the SWCCOG’s position on several legislative matters.  The letter is available on request.

ii. Housing Committee report: Laura Lewis Marchino

Conor Wakeman said the regional housing collaborative has requested time at the June meeting, and the Board agreed.  Ernie Williams asked how this effort fits into what Housing Solutions does, because he has some concerns about Housing Solutions.  Shawn Nau said Housing Solutions is facing serious challenges right now because they are heavily funded by outside institutions that are cutting funding.  Ron said he has participated in discussion about why there are so many housing agencies in the region, and the agencies report everything is fine.  However, every agency has an executive director and grants, which produce overlap and duplication.

iii. Transit Committee report: Conor Wakeman

Conor Wakeman reported that the Local Coordinating Council plans to meet April 26th.  The region has been selected as one of 10 sites nationally for an Easter Seals Project ACTION training and technical assistance grant.  The grant is in-kind, and the LCC will not include any cash funding from Easter Seals.  More information will be provided at the May meeting.  The group is considering two CDOT grant applications, for operational and administrative funding, and to fund a mobility manager position.  The Board received a presentation about the mobility manager application at the previous meeting, and requested staff comes back with more information.  Staff has not been able to pull together the necessary information to make a complete request from the Board.  Instead, staff is requesting the LCC and the SWCCOG move forward with an application to CDOT for LCC funding.  This is the funding source Region 9 currently uses to pay for a facilitator and for staff support for the LCC.

1. Fiscal Agent for CDOT LCC Application*
Greg said the Board approved funding for this application when it approved the revised 2011 budget.  As discussed earlier, the SWCCOG will use $3K of the AmeriCorps position salary as match for the CDOT application.  Conor said this is a CDOT funding source, and will not take FTA 5309, 5310 or 5311 funding from other regional transit agencies.  Greg Schulte made a motion to approve staff submitting the CDOT application for LCC funding on behalf of the SWCCOG, using $3K of the AmeriCorps salary as match.  Ron LeBlanc requested staff provide paperwork to the Board concerning the funding source.  Greg Schulte amended his motion to stipulate approval upon assurance that this will not reduce funding for other transit agencies.  Ron also noted that the agenda and agenda notes are in conflict concerning the funding source.  Ernie Williams seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
VI. Old Business
a. Economic Development Council of Colorado/CARO meeting

The SWCCOG will sponsor the CARO lunch meeting at the Durango Public Library on Wednesday, April 20th during the EDCC conference.  The first half of the lunch will be a meet-and-greet.  Most CARO members are coming for the conference, so attendance should be good.

b. AmeriCorps member update

Conor Wakeman said the job description for the new AmeriCorps position was based on his current job description and included most of the same responsibilities.  The position will be split between administering the Local Coordinating Council, working with Laura on the SWCCOG, and working with Ed on the SCAN project.
c. Website Update

Conor Wakeman said William Grimm, of Sandstone Archaeology, was selected to design and to build the SWCCOG web site, and to design a logo for the SCAN project.  Conor anticipates the web site and logo will be completed by mid-May.
d. Governor’s Economic Development Plans and Regional SWCCOG role

Ed Morlan gave a brief update on plans for completing the Governor’s Bottom Up Economic Development Plan.  
VII. New Business
a. Operation Link-Up Presentation: Pat Swonger

Pete McKay and Pat Swonger presented Operation Link-Up to the Board.  The group has been meeting weekly for 6 years to discuss telecommunications connectivity needs in Southwest Colorado, particularly San Juan County and surrounding areas.  The Colorado Public Utilities Commission held a hearing in late 2010 concerning the lack of investment by Qwest during the MNT project in infrastructure to bring connectivity to Silverton.  The group should receive notice of the ruling within two weeks.  If the ruling is in favor of Silverton, Qwest will be compelled to lay fiber from Cascade Village north to Silverton.  Operation Link-Up realizes the fiber gap is larger than the 17 miles from Cascade Village to Silverton, and is actually 37 miles, from Cascade Village to Ouray.  The group believes investing in fiber for those 37 miles will bring real benefits to the entire region by ensuring a redundant route from Albuquerque to Grand Junction.  Pat said even the communities that have fiber don’t have much service, and many community are served by a single trunk or spur that could be easily cut.  The region is falling further behind the rest of Colorado and the country with each year there are no new fiber optic infrastructure investments.  The underlying motivation for this effort is economic development.  The region needs infrastructure investment to survive, and needs to act as a region because individual communities and counties cannot address the level of funding and change that need to occur.

The group has put together an issue-specific MOU concerning infrastructure and bandwidth needs.  Several Region 10 communities are already involved.  The first goal is the missing gap from Cascade Village to Ouray, and then the group will work collectively to address the region’s other needs.  The group meets once each month to coordinate.  The MOU is in draft form, and the group only has verbal commitments from participants at this point.  Pat said the next step is to bring on folks from Grand Junction.  He has been contacted by folks in Steamboat Springs and Moffit County, and they are very interested in the work going on in Southwest Colorado.  Pat said the underinvestment in telecommunications infrastructure on the Western Slope hasn’t gotten much press, and that needs to change with the real problems some communities are facing.  Shawn Nau asked the group provide the SWCCOG with a copy of the MOU when it is finalized.  
b. Implan Training: Ed Morlan
Ed Morlan and Donna Graves provided an overview of the Implan program, which will be used for economic forecasting.  The Implan package includes data for the counties in Southwest Colorado.  The goal is to work with economic development groups in each Four Corners state to ensure data from each state is available.  The inter-state area is one regional economy, and economic forecasting needs to take place at that level.  The region needs to find at least 6 institutions that would like to participate in the training.  If more than 6 are interested, the cost will decrease for each new person that attends the training.  Please contact Donna Graves if you are interested in participating in the training.

c. Grant Database*

As requested at the March Board meeting, staff worked with Ron LeBlanc to identify a grant service for the SWCCOG.  Durango has purchased a license to use GrantStation, and the SWCCOG will pay a portion of the license fee to use the program.  The grant service will identify grants for SWCCOG programs and provide regular notifications of grant deadlines.  The SWCCOG will contract with a grant writer for specific grants separately.  Jay Harrington made a motion to approve the SWCCOG buying into the GrantStation program.  Ernie Williams seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
d. Announcements
There were no announcements.

e. Next meeting date: April 1st or 8th 

The Board approved by voice acclamation the next Board meeting date as May 6th.
VIII. Adjourn
The meeting adjourned at 3:52 PM.

Minutes submitted by Conor Wakeman
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